
Council
26 March 2024

Report of the Leader on Decisions taken by Cabinet Members, the Joint Strategic
Committee and the Worthing Joint Strategic Sub-Committee since the last meeting
of Council

A Decisions Taken by Individual Cabinet Members

Listed below is a summary of decisions taken by the individual Cabinet Members since the
dispatch of the agenda for the last Ordinary Council Meeting. Details can be found on the
Cabinet Members Decisions webpage.

Leader
None

Deputy Leader
JAW/020/23-24 Community Transport Grants

Cabinet Member for Regeneration
JAW/021/23-24 Joint Statement of Community Involvement
JAW/022/23-24 Civic Quarter MSCP

Cabinet Member for Resources
JAW/017/23-24 IDOX Procurement
JAW/018/23-24 Compulsory Redundancy and Redundancy Payment from the

Adur & Worthing Wellbeing Team

Cabinet Member for Housing & Citizen Services
None

Cabinet Member for the Environment
None

Cabinet Member for Community Wellbeing
* JAW/016/23-24 Revocation of Adur Air Quality Management Areas

Cabinet Member for Culture & Leisure
None



Cabinet Member for Climate Emergency
None

* The Worthing Cabinet Member abstained as this was a matter relating to Adur
District Council

B. Decisions taken by the Worthing Joint Strategic Sub-Committee on 6 February
2024

Details can be found by clicking on this link.

The matters not appearing elsewhere on the agenda:-

JSS-C(W)/48/23-24 Lessons Learnt from the Big Listen and CIL
Neighbourhood Fund - Developing Council for the
Community for 2024

The report before members gave an update on the activities and outcomes of Big
Listen and the Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) as part of the Council for the
Community programme. It set out the key areas of learning from the two
programmes and recommended principles for future participation work in Worthing.
The report also proposed a participation programme for Worthing based on current
levels of resourcing.

Members were told about the Big listen campaign and the large amount of feedback
received. This information was about getting a real feel for what people wanted for
the town and how the Council could respond to that as a partnership with our
communities.As a result a young person's strategy had been developed and a
number of projects were being embarked upon since.

The Deputy Leader introduced the report, Members were told that people in
Worthing wanted more engagement and wanted to be more involved in decision
making and the Stewardship of the town. There had been actions since the big
listen to devolve some of the decision making including the awarding of CIL money.
The following year the Council would need to scale up its participation infrastructure
and give opportunities for people to become involved. Members were told that the
Council worked better when in partnership with community groups and residents.

The Committee welcomed the report and lauded the work that had gone and were
enthusiastic for the work moving forward.

Decision

1. The development of a participation programme for 2024/25 that closes
the gap between participation, decision-making, delivery and

https://democracy.adur-worthing.gov.uk/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=361&MId=1950&Ver=4


communication and which includes a range of participation methods
and formats, as detailed in paragraph 3.13.1. be approved

2. that participation resource be prioritised in developing the
infrastructure we need internally to grow our participation capabilities
as detailed in 3.13.2.

3. That a Council for the Community offer for how we support
participation across Worthing as detailed in paragraph 3.13.3. Be
developed

The committee noted a wider need to

4. Develop a participation multi-disciplinary team bringing together staff
to better support participation, develop participatory decision making
and help communities make a difference in their streets and spaces
across Adur & Worthing Councils.

5. Digital tools for people have their say and match people up to increase
social action.

6. Applied learning and development programme to enable residents,
staff and partners to develop and share skills in place-based working
and participation and apply them to practical challenges. This will
improve the quality of how we do participation – including through
improved hosting and facilitation skills and make better use of partner
skills.

JSS-C(W)/49/23-24 JOSC Working Group - Review of the Worthing Cultural
Services procurement and contract process which was
undertaken when the service was externalised in 2019

The Worthing Joint Strategic Sub-Committee (WJSSC) had been asked to receive
and consider the findings and recommendations of the Joint Overview and Scrutiny
Committee (JOSC) and JOSC Working Group which reviewed the Worthing Cultural
Services procurement process that was undertaken in 2019.

The Working Group had considered the evidence and other information presented
to it and considered that the externalisation process, including the procurement
aspects, were robust and in accordance with the legal requirements of such
processes. These findings were approved by JOSC at its meeting on 30 November
2023 and the report and findings are also now referred to this Sub-Committee for its
consideration.

Members discussed the report and its findings and noted concerns about continuity
of membership on JOSC working groups

Decision

1) That the Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committee be thanked for the
thorough review



2) That the report and finding of the JOSC working group be noted and
that no further response on the matter be issued.

JSS-C(W)/50/23-24 Motion for the Ocean and the Sussex Bay Programme

On 12th December 2023, Worthing Full Council considered a Motion on Notice
received from Cllr Claire Hunt regarding “sustainable marine recovery”. The Motion
called on Worthing Council to declare an urgent need for marine recovery and
sustainability to realise “clean, healthy and productive seas, to meet our net zero
targets and for all of the direct economic, health and wellbeing benefits it will bring”.
The Motion, seconded by Cllr Sophie Cox, cabinet lead for Climate, was debated
and then referred to Worthing Joint Strategic Sub Committee for consideration and
determination.

The report before members set out the key features of the declaration and
considers how the Sussex Bay programme initiated by Worthing Borough Council in
partnership with Adur District Council demonstrated the Council’s existing clear
strategic commitment to ocean recovery and how the declaration would reinforce
and extend that commitment further.

Decision

1) That the Council become a signatory to the Motion for the Ocean
Declaration, joining 21 other local authorities, and registering this on the LGA
Coastal SIG website

2) That the WJSSC write to the Government, as called for in the Motion

3) That the progress being made by the Sussex Bay programme and its ability
to deliver the commitments being made through the Declaration be noted.
Updates to be included in the regular Worthing Priorities updates to
Committee.

JSS-C(W)/51/23-24 Worthing Integrated Care Centre Project

The purpose of the report was to advise members of the Sub-Committee of a
dispute that had arisen in relation to the development of the Worthing Integrated
Care Centre (WICC) and Multi-Storey Car Park (MSCP); to propose a suitable
financial resolution; and to advise on associated fees and interest payments related
to the project. The report set out a clear picture of the final amounts required to
complete the wider project to an agreed deadline

The Leader and Cabinet Member for Regeneration introduced the report and gave
background to the decision before Members. The meeting was told that the process
had taught the Cabinet about working in partnership with other bodies for the future.

https://www.sussexbay.org.uk/


A question was asked about rental income from the WICC and the Cabinet Member
undertook to provide a written response to the question.

Decision

1) That a budget virement of £1.85m from the Strategic Property Investment to
settle the dispute be approved;

2) That further budget virements from the Strategic Property Investment Fund
be approved to ensure practical completion of the WICC and MCSP by May
23rd 2024 of:

a) £250k for legal/professional fees;
b) £721k in additional interest costs on borrowing

3) That the Director for Place be authorised to finalise the terms of the
settlement agreement and to enter into that agreement in consultation with
the Leader and Cabinet Member for Regeneration.

JSS-C(W)/52/23-24 Virement of funds from the Strategic Property Budget to
enable the purchase of 52 Gratwicke Road, Worthing

Before the Committee was an exempt report by the Director for Place.

Decision

1) The options available to the council for the development of the 23 Shelley
Road only, or 23 Shelley Road and 52 Gratwicke Road as a single site be
noted.

2) a budget virement of £654,000 from the Housing Development budget for the
purchase of 52 Gratwicke Road, based on the terms and business case
presented in the paper be approved.

3) That the Director for Place be authorised to finalise the terms of the
settlement agreement and to enter into that agreement in consultation with
the Leader and Cabinet Member for Regeneration.

4) a virement from the Housing Development budget for an additional £138,000
to take the preferred option to a planning application be approved, reflecting
the increased size of the development and application.

C. Decisions taken by the Joint Strategic Committee on 8 February 2024

Details can be found by clicking on this link.

https://democracy.adur-worthing.gov.uk/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=159&MId=1951&Ver=4


The matters not appearing elsewhere on the agenda:-

JSC/37/23-24 2024/25 Final revenue budget estimates

This report before members was the final budget report of the year, the culmination
of the annual budgeting exercise, and asks members to note the full update on the
impact of the annual grant settlement as detailed in section 5, The final revenue
estimates for 2024/25; and an updated outline 5-year forecast.

The budgets reflected the decisions taken by members to date in relation to agreed
savings proposals and any committed growth. The budgets were still to be adjusted
for the proposals to balance the budget detailed in Appendix 2 of the report which
were considered by the Cabinets in the previous week. The draft estimates for
2024/25 had been prepared, as always, in accordance with the requirements of the
Service Reporting Code of Practice for Local Authorities (except in relation to
pension cost adjustments that do not impact either on the Budget Requirement or
the Council Tax Requirement).

In light of the challenging context in which the councils found themselves, the report
also outlined risks and key assumptions underpinning the budget proposals as well
as risk mitigation actions which were planned.

Decision

1) That the proposals for savings and the invest in services outlined in
Appendix 2 which were considered at meetings of both Adur and Worthing
Cabinets in early February be noted;

2) That the proposed 2024/25 budget detailed in Appendix 3 be noted. The
respective council shares had been approved by the Adur and Worthing
Cabinets. It was noted that the budget would be adjusted for any changes to
the Investment in Services proposals agreed by each Cabinet at the
February meetings

3) That the proposed use of capital receipts to support the delivery of the
budget as set out at section 9.2 and Appendix 5 be noted. These were
considered at the Adur and Worthing Cabinet meetings in early February .

JSC/39/23-24 Adoption of Adur & Worthing Councils Carbon
Management Plan

Adur & Worthing Councils declared a Climate Emergency in July 2019. As part of
the declaration, Members committed to work towards becoming carbon neutral by
2030.The Carbon Neutral Plan was adopted in December 2019, setting out
pathways for the councils to achieve the target. In the intervening years significant
progress had been made reducing carbon emissions and further developing the



recommendations set out in the Carbon Neutral Plan to develop the pipeline of
projects that would ensure the councils met their commitment on carbon emissions.

Decision

1) That the progress made on projects and recommendations since the
publication of the Carbon Neutral Plan be noted

2) That Carbon Management Plan be approved and adopted it be published on
the councils' website

JSC/40/23-24 Simpler Recycling and Food Waste Collection

The National Waste Strategy adopted in 2018 set ambitious targets for recycling
and waste minimisation. The Environment Act formed one of the vehicles for the
delivery of the strategy, and after numerous consultations and delays, the
Government published its proposals in relation to ‘simpler recycling’ in October
2023.The simpler recycling scheme had significant operational and financial
implications for our residential waste and recycling services as well as for
commercial services.

The report identified key risks including: Simpler recycling placed additional
burdens on the Councils, the most significant one being the requirement to provide
food waste collections from all residential properties by 1 March 2026. The
Government had made a commitment to new burdens funding, and ongoing funding
through extended producer responsibility (a levy raised on the manufacturing
industry). On 9 January the Government announced the capital funding awarded to
councils the councils were awaiting information on revenue funding. Given the
financial position of the Councils, introduction of the new services, and compliance
with the new statutory requirements could only take place if they were fully funded
in terms of both revenue and capital.

The Committee expressed that it was broadly supportive of the recommendations of
the National Waste strategy however considerable concern and disappointment
was expressed in recognition of the significant financial and operational risks
associated with the proposed insufficient government funding of the scheme.
Members agreed unanimously that the Leaders should be delegated to write to the
Secretary of State expressing those concerns

Decision

1) That the the requirements set out under the simpler recycling scheme be
noted

2) That the significant additional obligations both financially and operationally
and the risks to the Councils associated with non-compliance be noted.



3) That, informed by the new statutory requirements and the aspirations set out
in Our Plan and the priorities of the individual Councils, the development of a
Waste and Resources strategy for Adur and Worthing be approved.

4) That the Leaders write a letter to the Secretary of State expressing concerns
over funding of the scheme

JSC/41/23-24 Summary of Risks & Opportunities

The report before Members provided updates on the management of the Councils’
Corporate Risks and Opportunities.

The Councils recognised that there were risks and opportunities involved in
everything that they did and there was a duty to manage those risks and
opportunities in a balanced, structured and cost-effective way.

Decision

1) That the progress in managing the Corporate Risks and Opportunities be
noted;

2) That the Committee agree to receive a further annual progress report in
Autumn/Winter 2024/25.

D. Decisions taken by the Joint Strategic Committee on 12 March 2024

Details can be found by clicking on this link.

The matters not appearing elsewhere on the agenda:-

JSC/47/23-24 Housing Strategy, Policy and Data progress

The report before Members provided an update for both councils on the progress
made against the Housing Strategy 2020-2024. Provided a summary of the
Homelessness & Rough Sleeping assessment, and requested an extension to the
housing and homelessness strategies (Housing Strategy 2020-2023, Temporary
Accommodation placement & Procurement Policy, Community Homelessness
Prevention Strategy 2017-2022) The report further asked Members to approve
updates to the respective Choice Based Lettings Policies detailed in section 4.

Members supported the approach taken by officers and noted the unprecedented
pressure on Housing.

Decision

https://democracy.adur-worthing.gov.uk/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=159&MId=1960&Ver=4


1) That the following strategies and policies be extended until the end of 2024

a) Housing Strategy 2020-2023
b) Temporary Accommodation Placement and Procurement Policy
c) Community Homelessness Strategy

2) That the progress and plans underway to tackle homelessness and rough
sleeping contained within the report be noted.

3) That changes to the respective Councils Choice Based Lettings Policies be
approved.

4) That Minor changes to be delegated to the Director of Housing and
Communities in consultation with the respective Cabinet Members (Cabinet
Member for Adur Homes and Customer Services and Cabinet Member for
Housing and Citizen Services for Worthing) and wider approval for more
significant changes detailed in section 4

JSC/48/23-24 Organisational Design Programme

This report updated the Joint Strategic Committee (JSC) on the reporting and
governance for the Organisational Design programme. Members were told that
subsequent updates will be brought to the JSC at regular intervals.

Members supported the approach being taken by officers and recognised the need
for rapid change. Members explored measures to improve staff resilience and the
range of support that would be available to staff during the process.

Decision

1) That the scope of the programme, the development of the operating models
and roadmaps for the initial first group of areas of focus and delegate
decisions on the delivery of the programme to the Chief Executive be noted
and agreed.

2) That the reporting format for the tracking of the delivery of the programme be
agreed.

JSC/49/23-24 3rd Quarter Revenue Monitoring Report 2023/24

The report updated the Joint Strategic Committee with the latest expenditure and
income projections for both Adur District Council and Worthing Borough Council for
the financial year 2023/24, compared to the Revenue Budget approved by both
councils in February. Whilst the 'spend to date' would be the position as at the 30th
December 2023, the forecast outturn position will reflect the latest information
available to ensure an up-to-date forecast is presented.



The outturn projection for the 2023/24 financial year for the Worthing Borough
Council General Fund was a net overspend after reserve transfers of £1.657m and
for the Adur District Council General Fund a net underspend after reserve transfers
of £299k. A breakdown was set out in section 5.1 of the report.

The position had been achieved as a result of a very significant in-year spend
controls and savings process, However the savings achieved had been largely
counteracted by significant emerging pressures.

Decision

1) That the report and projected outturn position for Worthing Borough Council
against the approved revenue budgets and proposed use of reserves be
noted (Appendix 2b).

2) That the report and projected outturn position for Adur District Council
against the approved revenue budgets and proposed use of reserves be
noted (Appendix 3b).

E. Decisions taken by the Worthing Joint Strategic Sub-Committee on 14 March
2024

Details can be found by clicking on this link.

The matters not appearing elsewhere on the agenda:-

Details to follow the publication of the minutes from the meeting of the Worthing
Joint Strategic Sub-Committee meeting held on 14 March 2024.

F. Urgent Decisions taken by the Cabinet

Local Authorities (Executive Arrangements) (Access to Information) (England) Regulations
2000 (as amended).

None.

Local Government Act 1972
Background papers
None.

Councillor Dr Beccy Cooper
Leader of the Council

https://democracy.adur-worthing.gov.uk/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=361&MId=1961&Ver=4

